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Executive summary 

The Commission welcomes the opportunity to respond to the Finance 
Committee’s Inquiry into the Welsh Government Draft Budget Proposals 
2020-21.  

The Commission would welcome the Committee following up the findings and 
recommendations of the Inquiry carried out by the Children, Young People and 
Education Committee, the Equality, Local Government and Communities Committee, 
and the Finance Committee into the Welsh Government’s Assessing of the impact of 
budget decisions 
 
The Commission’s letter of June 28, 2019 (meeting 17/07/2019), responded to the 
Welsh Government’s response to the Committees’ joint-report following that Inquiry. 
We highlighted priorities that required further development, including:  
 

 The use of cumulative impact assessments in the assessing the impact of 
budget decisions 

 The timely publication of impact assessments  

 Improvements in the Welsh Government’s Integrated Impact Assessment tool  

 Incorporation of UN human rights treaties and alignment of duties 

Additional points for the Committee’s consideration include the Commission’s view 
that, in setting is budget, the Welsh Government should: 
  

 Fully comply with the Public Sector Equality Duty (PSED) in a timely manner, 
with particular reference to the specific duties on assessing impact and 
engagement. 

 Build further on the recommendations of the ‘Appreciative Inquiry into the 
Welsh Government’s approach to assessing equality impacts of its budget’ 
report. .  

 Target its tax and spending decisions on minimising and reducing 
disadvantage experienced by different groups, and should conduct and 
publish a Cumulative Impact Assessment of the varied impact on people with 
different protected characteristics alongside all national fiscal events. 

 Use budgetary opportunities to take forward priorities and recommendations 
identified in the Commission’s Is Wales Fairer? report and its own PSED 
equality objectives.  

 

 

http://senedd.assembly.wales/ieIssueDetails.aspx?IId=15759&Opt=3


Consultation response  

Introduction  

The Commission welcomes the opportunity to respond to the Committee’s 
Inquiry into the Welsh Government Draft Budget Proposals 2020-21.  

The Inquiry is an opportunity to continue work undertaken by the Children, Young 
People and Education Committee, the Equality, Local Government and Communities 
Committee, and the Finance Committee in the joint-Inquiry into the Welsh 
Government’s Assessing of the impact of budget decisions.  
 
Commission priorities raised in ‘Assessing of the impact of budget decisions’ 
Inquiry  
 
The Commission made a number of submissions to the previous Inquiry, which we 
draw to the Finance Committee’s attention again. In particular, our letter of June 28, 
2019 (meeting 17/07/19) responded to the Welsh Government’s response to the 
Committees’ joint-report on the assessing of budgets process. 
 
We highlighted priorities that required further development, including:  
 

 The use of cumulative impact assessments in the assessment of the impact of 
budget decisions 

 The timely publication of impact assessments  

 Improvements in the Welsh Government’s Integrated Impact Assessment tool  

 Incorporation of UN human rights treaties and alignment of duties 

 
Public Sector Equality Duty and assessing impact  
 
The Welsh Government must comply with the Public Sector Equality Duty when 
assessing the impact of its budget. 
 
The Equality Act 2010 public sector equality duty (PSED) is intended to ensure 
equality considerations are built into the design of policies and the delivery of public 
services. Under the duty, public bodies, including the Welsh Government, are 
required to have due regard to the need to: 

 eliminate unlawful discrimination, harassment and victimisation and other 
conduct that is prohibited by the Act  

 advance equality of opportunity between people who share a relevant 
protected characteristici and those who do not  

 foster good relations between people who share a protected characteristic 
and those who do not. 

The specific duties, passed by the National Assembly, set out the steps that listed 
bodies in Wales must take in order to demonstrate that they are paying due regard to 
the general duty. Assessing the equality impact of proposed policies and practices is 
one of the specific duties. 
 

http://senedd.assembly.wales/ieIssueDetails.aspx?IId=15759&Opt=3
https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/en/advice-and-guidance/guides-psed-wales


Budget-allocation is a fundamental practice for which the Welsh Government is 
required to demonstrate it has assessed the equality impacts and, having considered 
this, have ‘due regard’ (i.e. give appropriate weight) to the results of the 
assessments. This requires the Welsh Government to consider taking action to 
address any issues identified, such as addressing negative impacts within the 
budget setting process.  
 
 
What the duty requires on assessing impact 
 

 assess the likely impact of proposed policies and practices on its ability to 
comply with the general duty 

 assess the impact of any policy which is being reviewed and of any proposed 
revision 

 publish reports of the assessments where they show a substantial impact (or 
likely impact) on the Welsh Government’s ability to meet the general duty 

 monitor the impact of policies and practices on its ability to meet that duty.  

Reports on assessments must set out in particular: 

 the purpose of the policy or practice (or revision) that has been assessed 

 a summary of the steps the Welsh Government has taken to carry out the 
assessment (including relevant engagement) 

 a summary of the information the Welsh Government has taken into account 
in the assessment 

 the results of the assessment 

 any decisions taken in relation to those results. 

In addition, when assessing for impact of policies and practices on its ability to 
comply with the general equality duty, the Welsh Government must: 

 comply with the engagement provisions 

 have due regard to the relevant information the authority holds. 

 

Assessing the equality impact of its budget should be integral to the Welsh 
Government’s budget-setting process from the outset. Whoever is carrying out an 
assessment of impact should: 
 

 have a detailed understanding of the policy area  

 be in a position to ensure that changes can be made where required 

 have the support and leadership of senior management.  

The specific duties require the Welsh Government to meet the engagement 
provisions as part of assessing the impact on people with protected characteristics.  
Therefore, in setting its budget, the Welsh Government must involve people who it 
considers are representative of one or more of the protected groups and who have 
an interest in how it sets its budget.  
 
In assessing equality impacts, it is important that the Welsh Government has as 
much up-to-date and reliable evidence as possible about the needs and experiences 
of the different groups the budget is likely to affect. Where there is insufficient 



information appropriate action should be taken to fill these gaps, such as involving 
relevant people or groups. A lack of evidence should never be used as a reason for 
inaction. 
 
The ‘assessing impact’ duty involves considering whether the evidence indicates that 
there is a different impact on people with particular characteristics, and whether this 
impact is disproportionately negative. It is seldom acceptable to state simply that a 
policy or practice (such as a budget) will universally benefit/disadvantage everyone, 
and therefore individuals will be affected equally whatever their characteristics. The 
analysis should be more robust than this.   
 
It is important to ensure that the conclusions reached can be explained, particularly 
where the evidence can be interpreted in different ways. Documenting the budget 
assessment is important to ensure that the general and specific duties are being 
met. It is important that the Welsh Government makes its assessment public, in the 
interests of transparency and accountability. The report should highlight ‘impacts’, 
rather than be a commentary on budget allocation. 
 
Appreciative Inquiry into the Welsh Government’s approach to assessing 
equality impacts of its budget  
 
The Equality and Human Rights Commission previously commissioned an 
appreciative inquiry into the Welsh Government's approach to assessing equality 
impacts of its budget. The report identified how equality issues could be 
appropriately identified and used to inform decision making in the future. The Welsh 
Government’s approach to equality impact assessment has developed significantly 
since this report, but its key findings and recommendations remain relevant. The 
findings included:  
 

 Welsh Government departments should take responsibility for conducting 
EIAs and ensure they have clearly defined and appropriately resourced roles 
for carrying out and quality assuring EIA. Equalities considerations should 
become part of the day to day activity of departments and need to be 
embedded into day to day roles.  

 It is recommended that targeted training is provided to enable officials to carry 
out robust EIAs.  

 It is recommended that the Welsh Government develops and sets in place 
mechanisms for assessing the cumulative effects of budgetary decisions. 
Cumulative effects should include the impacts of UK Government decisions 
and how they affect decisions subsequently made by the Welsh Government 
as well as decisions made by the Welsh Government in its own right.  

 It is recommended that the Welsh Government more clearly sets out how 
strategically significant decisions impact on people with protected 
characteristics as well as, but distinct from, setting out how decisions impact 
on groups facing socio economic disadvantage.  

 It is recommended that the Welsh Government makes clearer the evidence 
and engagement activity used to inform strategically important decisions and 
how this information was used. This information should be presented in a 
clear way to enable effective decision making and scrutiny. 

https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/en/publication-download/appreciative-inquiry-report


 The EIA process should be ongoing and not a one off intervention. Individual 
departments should not necessarily be starting from the beginning when 
budgetary equalities assessment commences but should be building on 
ongoing and continuous equalities analysis. This should also mean that EIAs 
are developed throughout the policy making process. Cabinet and ministerial 
level decisions need to be informed by EIA as part of this iterative process. 

The cumulative impact of tax and welfare reforms  
 
In March 2018, the Equality and Human Rights Commission published a report 
(commissioned from Landman Economics and Aubergine Analysis) looking at the 
cumulative impact of the UK Government’s tax, welfare, social security and public 
spending from 2010 to 2017. The report sets out recommendations to UK 
Government for evaluating financial decisions resulting from this analysis. This was a 
ground-breaking report, with its model offering huge potential for the development of 
robust cumulative impact assessments. The recommendations are relevant to the 
Welsh Government as it develops its approach to assessing the cumulative impact of 
spending decisions.  It would be welcome if the Welsh Government takes forward 
opportunities that the model presents. The report’s recommendations include: 
  

 more ongoing and collaborative preparation in advance of budget-setting  

 a clearer decision-making process, with respective responsibilities across 
departments understood throughout the budget-setting process  

 ongoing monitoring and evaluation of the impact of spending measures on 
people sharing different protected characteristics both during and after 
implementation. 

A Technical briefing on cumulative impact assessment provided by Landman 
Economics to Welsh Government is attached to this submission.  
 
Is Wales Fairer? 2018 
 
In October 2018, the Commission published Is Wales Fairer? This report is a  
comprehensive state-of-the-nation report that brings together evidence to 
assess levels of inequality in Wales. The report highlights key findings and 
recommendations across all areas of life, including health, housing, education, 
participation, justice and work. The Commission has called on the Welsh 
Government to act on the report’s findings and recommendations. Key findings 
include:  
 
Socio-economic disadvantage 
 A continuing increase in rough sleeping, increased poverty rates and the adverse 
effects of UK-wide social security reforms on the poorest groups have contributed to 
an overall fall in living standards in Wales since our last review. 
 
Disabled people falling further behind  
Disabled people are being denied their right to independent living and in many cases 
are not experiencing the progress seen for other groups, with gaps in educational 
attainment and employment widening rather than narrowing. 
 
 

https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/en/publication-download/cumulative-impact-tax-and-welfare-reforms
https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/sites/default/files/is-britain-fairer-2018-is-wales-fairer.pdf


 
 
Challenges to women’s safety and career progression  
While women have some of the most equal outcomes they have ever had, the 
prevalence of societal gender norms in education and employment, and experiences 
of harassment and violence, obstruct this progress.  
 
Race inequality persists in Wales  
Some ethnic minority people are experiencing improvement but deep inequalities 
remain, and hate crime motivated by race is still far too prevalent in Wales 
 
Is Wales Fairer? includes a specific recommendations that the Welsh Government 
should target its tax and spending decisions on minimising and reducing 
disadvantage experienced by different groups, and should conduct and publish a 
Cumulative Impact Assessment of the varied impact on people with different 
protected characteristics alongside all national fiscal events. 
 

 

Equality and Human Rights Commission  

The Equality and Human Rights Commission is Great Britain’s national equality body 
and has been awarded an ‘A’ status as a National Human Rights Institution (NHRI) 
by the United Nations. 

Our job is to help make Britain fairer. We do this by safeguarding and enforcing the 
laws that protect people’s rights to fairness, dignity and respect. 

As a statutory non-departmental public body established by the Equality Act 2006, 
the Commission operates independently. We aim to be an expert and authoritative 
organisation that is a centre of excellence for evidence, analysis and equality and 
human rights law. We also aspire to be an essential point of contact for policy 
makers, public bodies and business. 

We use our unique powers to challenge discrimination, promote equality of 
opportunity and protect human rights. We work with other organisations and 
individuals to achieve our aims, but are ready to take tough action against those who 
abuse the rights of others. 

 




